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The liberal humanist policy initiatives aimed at eliminating gender 
discrimination in schools have resulted in legal rights, formal access 
and equality of opportunity, with the practical effect that some middle 
class women, in some areas of the labour market, have become almost as 
privileged as middle class men.  These same policies have left  
untouched the patriarchal structures of the hegemonic curriculum, 
through which a strongly masculine culture is deeply embedded in school 
life.  Hegemonically masculinist culture pervades the managerial 
organisation of the school, the content and organisation of knowledge 
and the social darwinist conception of intelligence and educability 
underpinning teacher professionalism.  

The paper draws on an ethnographic study of a predominantly working 
class comprehensive and examines some of the ways in which feminist 
discourses empower working class girls and shows how they are thwarted 
by the more dominant discourses of masculinist authoritarianism.  
Theoretically liberal feminism is incapable of addressing the 
structures which produce this masculine culture and therefore has no 
basis to contest the ascendancy of economic rationalist principles 
designed largely to accommodate the needs of the corporate sector for a 
new `flexible' labour market.  This domination of education by economic 
rationalism is threatening to sabotage not only the feminist project 
for a more democratic peaceful world but is also threatening education, 
itself.  

While policy has concentrated on changing girls, the patriarchal 
structures of schooling, becoming even more firmly entrenched in our 
educational institutions through the framework of a heavily masculinist 
corporate managerialism, have been left intact.  Policy must be 
redirected.

********

The achievements and limitations of liberal feminist education 
policies.
The philosophy of liberal humanism has underpinned feminist policy 
initiatives of the state aimed at achieving equal opportunities for 
women and girls. Based on the dual principles of equal citizenship for 
all and competition between individuals with social rewards based on 
merit, feminist liberalism has been successful to the extent that 
policy initiatives based on this philosophy have resulted in equal 
legal rights, formally equal pay for equal work, formally equal 



employment opportunity and equality of access to educational 
provisions.  As many writers have pointed out (Yates, 1986; Franzway, 
Court and Connell, 1989; Kenway and Willis, 1990) liberal feminism is 
powerful as rhetoric appealing to the Australian moral imperative of 
the `fair-go' for all and the rights of individuals, in this case 
female individuals against the entrenched privileges of a patriarchal 
hierarchy.  

But in what sense can feminism within the state claim to represent the 
interests of all women?  Has feminism become simply a means for a small 
elite of educated white Anglo middle-class women to gain the privileges 
and power of similarly located men?  And has the relative success in 
some areas of feminist representation in the patriarchal institutions 

of the state hijacked the feminist project for radical social change?  
Are we not being naive in believing that a few women scattered very 
unevenly throughout the state apparatuses can reconstruct the 
historically entrenched masculine culture of bureaucracy and is it not 
more likely that through such practices as homosocial reproduction, the 
"phenomenon that causes decision makers to appoint only those people 
most like the themselves," (Thornton in Grieve and Burns, 1994:217) 
that women's different practices of management and organisation will be 
crushed and replaced by those in line with masculinist policy.  In 
Australia EEO legislation is the flagship of liberal feminism yet is 
notoriously weak in exercising power.  In a critique of  EEO 
legislation Thornton observes that direct discrimination complaints are 
the least efficacious way of achieving gender justice and that this 
liberal doctrine lets in a few women most like benchmark males but who 
are less assertive. (ibid) But it is not only assertiveness which is 
punished, so is merit.  A study by Lynne Billard (1994) in the USA 
found that when a woman's name was placed on scholarly paper all 
referees (male and female) evaluated it less highly than when a man's 
name was placed on the same paper but she went on to observe that below 
average work from women was likely to be more highly praised than 
similar work from men and very good scholarship from a woman was more 
likely to bring condemnation.  In short, the better a woman performed, 
the less likely she was to be recognised and rewarded and the more a 
woman keeps to a `woman's place' the more likely she is to receive 
crumbs from the table.

The questions raised are essential for feminist educators for although 
much has changed a great deal more has remained the same.  It is almost 
20 years since the publication of the Schools Commission path-breaking 
policy document of 1975, Girls, Schools and Society.  This document 
drew on the concerns of the Women's Liberation Movement of the late 
1960's and early 1970's and indicted unequal schooling as a major 
culprit in the social reproduction of patriarchy and the oppression of 
women.  Since that time, schooling has been viewed as playing a key 
role in the construction of oppressive gender relations for women, and 



therefore in some part responsible for the inequality of post-school 
outcomes in both the public and private spheres.  How far have liberal 
feminist policies been successful in redressing the balance?  Using the 
yardstick of the H.S.C. girls now out-perform boys in many areas of the 
curriculum especially language subjects and those requiring essay-based 
assessment: their median Tertiary Entrance Score is 15 marks higher 
than boys and they stay on longer at school than boys.  At the highest 
level of H.S.C. rankings, 400-500, boys do better than girls, and in 
the culturally valued areas of maths and science subjects, excluding 
biology, boys continue to out-perform girls: although it is these areas 
that are the most highly-valued in the labour market, the differences 
are very slight.

It is inaccurate to accredit all of these achievements to feminist 
educational policies; female retention rates in secondary school, for 
example, have been rising since 1968 and it would appear that this has 
much more to do with high teenage unemployment than it has to do with 
feminist interventions. Nonetheless, apart from the seemingly 
intransigent problem of subject choice - fewer girls than boys take 
maths and science subjects - girls achieve greater academic success.  
The problem is that this success has not translated into equivalent 
success in the labour market. Marginally better grades in a minority of 
subject offerings, even where these are the most culturally valued, are 
not the cause of men's continued dominance in the elite jobs at the top 
levels of the government and corporate hierarchy.  At best this 
difference provides a spurious legitimation rather than an explanation. 
 The jobs women do on average require more education, as much 

`cognitive complexity' as those men do (see England et al cited in 
Gaskell, 1992:116) and according to a study by Boyd, (cited in Gaskell, 
ibid) are viewed by the public as just as prestigious as those 
traditionally done by men.  Overall women are more highly educated than 
men, achieve better marks generally, and possess superior skills in 
interpersonal relations and in verbal and written communications which 
are precisely the qualities associated with mental labour, powerful 
positions and high incomes.

Although there has been a significant improvement in the access of 
middle class women into traditionally male professional occupations, 
for example, in the 1991 intake of students into Law at Sydney 
University, 41.9% were women, and in Medicine, women comprised 42% of 
the intake, at the other end of the scale, working class women and 
immigrant working class women fare worst of all.  Aside from being 
confined to traditionally female occupations in the labour market, 
their participation in post-school education is the lowest of any 
groups and declined between the early 1970's and early 1980's (Williams 
cited in Yates:1993:32), and excluding hairdressing, 95% of 
apprenticeships go to males. (Junor, 1991:174). Women are also more 
likely to be unemployed than men; in the 15-19 year age group in 



N.S.W., 31.6% of females were unemployed compared to 27.5% of males 
(ABS. 1991).  Female graduates starting out in the labour market earn 
significantly less than their male counterparts with equal 
qualifications.  Educationally and in the labour market, the position 
has not improved significantly for working class females.

It would be unfair to suggest that liberal feminist education policies 
have been totally unconcerned about forms of structural inequalities in 
schooling other than its failure to promote equal numbers of girls into 
the top echelons of the corporate and government hierarchies.  In 
Girls, Schools and Society, although seen as peripheral to the major 
problem, differences such as ethnicity and rural residence were 
mentioned and the Hawke government's Participation and Equity Programme 
as well as other initiatives in the 1980's targeted working class girls 
to encourage them to take up a trade, presumably the counter-part for 
law, medicine and the natural sciences, for middle class girls, and 
many other programmes were directed towards enhancing the self-esteem 
of girls likely to be lacking in such a virtue.(1) The Participation and 
Equity Programme was designed to make schools more relevant to a 
greater range of students and thus more equitable and vocationally 
oriented.  `Transed' programmes were implemented to cater for those 
students who would not in the past have continued at school and were 
intended to provide an alternative to the academic hegemony of the 
curriculum and give students hands on experience in the labour market.  
The encouragement for girls to enter non-traditional areas was a major 
part of these kinds of programmes.  The problem is that the 
apprenticeship system is disappearing and the trades are being 
deskilled.  Since wages are tied to the definition of skills, this will 
mean that girls will be moving into an area where the jobs are being 
devalued, thus less financially rewarding, a situation that has 
occurred innumerable times. (See Cockburn, 1983, 1991).  

By the time of publication of the National Policy for the Education of 
Girls in Australian Schools differences between groups of girls had 
become of central importance and the emphasis changed from a non-sexist 
curriculum to one which was girl-friendly and inclusive.  The National 
Policy includes funding for direct action projects, concerning matters 
such as sexual harassment and girls' sport, although the majority of 
funding is aimed at the amelioration of girls' learning environment in 
relation to the development of single sex methodologies to improve 
girls' participation and achievement levels in the mathematics and 

science subjects.  But the emphasis on difference should not be 
interpreted as an endeavour to break down the hierarchical structuring 
of society beyond giving working class girls the means by which to 
compete with working class boys for the same jobs in the labour market. 
 As Kenway observes, this is a continuation of state and commonwealth 
liberal feminist education policies which have placed an "overwhelming 
emphasis on encouraging girls into `non-traditional' subjects and 



vocations," (1990:73) designed not to meet the educational requirements 
of girls but to accommodate the needs of the corporate sector for a new 
`flexible' labour market.  

The definition of the problem as one attaching to the difference of 
girls whether this be differences between groups of girls envisaged as 
arising from socio-economic status, rural residence, ethnicity or 
Aboriginality or the differences between girls and boys, it still 
implies inferiority by leaving the masculine as the signifier of 
normality, as a whole school of French feminist philosophers has 
demonstrated. (I will return to this issue below.)  It also means that 
the liberal humanist arguments of the 1970's on women's differences 
which framed the case for the oppression women can and are now being 
used to argue a similar case for men.  In a recent edition of the 
Sydney Morning Herald a medical practitioner and psychologist Michael 
Gliksman, in a piece entitled "Losers in the war of the sexes," 
addressing primarily health, claims that although public debate has 
focussed on `'the real or imagined disadvantages suffered by women ... 
in reality it is men who are more likely to suffer serious disability 
or death at any age."  Gliksman cites a number of statistics on such 
matters as the suicide rates of boys and girls, accidental deaths in 
childhood, criminal convictions of men in the courts at a much higher 
rate than women, boys involvement as perpetrators and victims of 
violent crime, the number of boys as opposed to girls requiring 
remedial education, the greater number of referrals of boys for 
psychiatric help, boys poor performance on subjects requiring 
`introspection', and the vastly greater number of disciplinary 
incidents in school in which boys are involved. Gliksman claims boys 
are involved in 90% of disciplinary incidents.  

Gliksman goes on to argue that were these gender patterns reversed and 
it was girls who suffered then considerable resources (now being spent 
on females) would have been diverted to redress the disparities.  
(Presumably he means that preventative action would have been taken, 
because his own argument is that boys are the main recipients of school 
resources for counselling, teacher attention and remedial education.) 
He then asks whether women's successfully commenced project to end 
gender discrimination has been the cause of men's problems or whether 
it has simply thrown them into sharp relief.  He notes in any case that 
feminism has done little for men.  It is concerned only to weaken the 
stranglehold of men in the power elite.  The crux of Gliksman's 
argument is that most men do not occupy positions of power and 
non-recognition of this fact `costs men dearly'.  Men, he argues have 
been ejected from their haven in the traditional male role identities 
which have been invaded by women.  Gliksman does not blame women for 
men's problems, but there is a growing lobby group of anti-feminist men 
doing precisely that.(2)

The issues raised by Gliksman concern primarily working class men and 
it is certainly true that the needs of working class boys in schools 



have been de-emphasised. Policy makers also are reluctant to talk of 
social class.  Rather the rhetoric used is 'disadvantage'.  The use of 
the term `disadvantage' allows an eliding from the cause of the problem 
to its effects on individuals.  Thus the `problem' can be relocated to 
the individual who will be pathologised as weak and unable to cope with 

the legitimate demands of schooling and the workforce.  As long as 
sexism is viewed as a conglomerate of attributes of individuals, rather 
than as structured practices embedded within institutional life, then 
the real power of hegemonic masculinities will remain undiminished, for 
what is not seen is not analysed.  Within the schooling context, 
liberal feminism took boys as the benchmark for success and proceeded 
to institute programmes to change girls so that they could become more 
like boys.  Girls were disadvantaged because they were socialised into 
the traditional feminine role which carried with it a baggage of 
undesirable feminine qualities which impaired girls' competitiveness in 
schooling and subsequently in the labour market. "Disadvantage" was 
transmuted into "deprivation" and a kaleidoscopic variety of 
compensatory programmes were devised to equalise girls' chances with 
boys.  When we take boys as a category in the same way girls have been 
taken as a category, then there exists a strong argument to re-direct 
funding to boys.  

The concept of disadvantage has been used by a variety of lobby groups 
which have argued that mainstream schooling does not cater for their 
particular needs, most ludicrously for 'gifted children'.  'Girls' as 
another category of educational disadvantage can allow the re-directing 
of funds away from the originally conceived target group to the already 
privileged. As Miriam Henry and Sandra Taylor point out, where there is 
no disaggregation of girls' needs and experiences, gender equity reform 
fails to go beyond the narrow liberal feminist equal opportunity 
concerns with the workplace. (1990:24)  The major benefits go to middle 
class Anglo women and corporate employers who argue that women must be 
equipped to provide the new technical skills demanded by the workplace, 
thus the emphasis on science and technical subjects for girls.  There 
is little concern with social class justice for girls under programmes 
directed to female students, although this does differ in degree 
between the states. (See Henry and Taylor, 1990). Unless social class 
disadvantage is made central to our understandings of gender 
inequality, then there will be a continuation of directing funding to 
the already privileged and the most privileged of all social groups, 
middle class boys, will become the recipients of educational 
expenditure for disadvantaged groups.

Liberal humanism is incapable of addressing the issues of structural 
inequality, of economic inequality, domestic violence, and the 
reorganising of hegemonic masculinities in the face of international 
feminism (See Connell, 1994).  Until our analyses of sexual inequality 
transcend categoricalism, the relational structures of social class, 



the structures which cause misery for many boys as well as girls will 
remain intact. Gender too is class structured and schools are a 
powerful producer of class-based forms of masculinity and femininity.  
This point is well made in the classic Australian work on social class, 
gender and education, Making the Difference.  In a contrast between 
working class and ruling class schools Connell et al (1982) show how 
ruling class girls schools deliberately produce new forms of 
femininities.  In these schools, parents and the girls themselves are 
demanding much more from their schools than simply preparation for the 
elite marriage market.  They want to be eligible to compete for places 
in the professions such as law and medicine (ibid:97).  Ruling class 
parents now demand the kind of education for their daughters which will 
accord them real social power in their own right.  The way in which 
gender affects individual children has a great deal to do with class 
situation, particularly with the kind of schools they are attending.  
Ruling class schools offer a far greater range of possible alternatives 
for the construction of an adult personality, whereas the almost 
monolithic nature of working class sex-role stereotyping comes through 
strongly in working class schools, despite the efforts of some 

well-intentioned anti-sexist teachers.

The hegemonic curriculum and the production of hegemonic masculinities.
Like all institutions of the modern state the bureaucratic organisation 
of schools is hierarchical. The formal practices of the school which 
construct the framework within which the teachers hand down the 
knowledge they possess to the pupils have been usefully labelled by 
Connell et al (1982) as the hegemonic curriculum. The key organising 
principle of the hegemonic curriculum is the creaming and streaming 
process, that is putting pupils into groups according to their 
perceived ability to absorb academic knowledge. Subjects likewise are 
organised hierarchically.  Academic subjects have more status and are 
given greater priority in the curriculum than are technical and 
'manual' subjects and the `hard' subjects, mathematics and science have 
more status than the `soft' subjects of the humanities and social 
sciences. The practices of schooling incorporate the values of 
ideological liberalism dominant in the rest of society, - 
individualism, the acquisition of material goods, innate differences in 
intellectual ability and consequently social value, the naturalness of 
competitive and aggressive behaviour, the superiority of Western 
culture as well as the differences between  men and women. Our 
educational institutions establish the legitimacy of dominant 
discourses and de-legitimise competing discourses.  What counts as 
knowledge, the methods used to obtain knowledge (Harding, 1991; Mulkay, 
1991; Martin, 1985), how human beings learn (Luke and Gore, 1992) and 
how that learning is evaluated, are all social class, sex and race 
biased and favour the interests of the ruling elite. The subjects with 
the greatest prestige, science and mathematics subjects, are those 
associated with the sphere of production and the masculine domain.



The overall meaning of the hegemonic curriculum is entirely different 
depending upon the class location of the school and the social class of 
origin of the pupils.  These collective practices are largely 
successful in the ruling class schools and for those selected few in 
working class schools but for the majority in working class schools 
they are an abysmal failure. (Connell et al 1982:115)  In ruling class 
schools the aim is to pressure all students to work harder and achieve 
as highly as possible, thus ensuring the school's good name.  
(ibid:119).  Streaming here is a process organic to the class in that 
it reinforces and teaches the competitive individualism necessary for 
survival and success in a competitive, hierarchical, class-stratified 
society.  The masculinities produced teach leadership and domination 
and are successful for the purpose.  Likewise, the femininities 
constructed in ruling class girls' schools are successful in orienting 
girls to professional occupations.  In working class comprehensives the 
hegemonic curriculum is designed to rescue the 'few bright students' to 
give them a means of transport out of their class.  For the majority of 
pupils though this is a degrading, disempowering and disabling process. 

The construction of masculinity in Western societies is dependent above 
all on competition, on winning and dominating others.  When young 
working class men fail academically and are thus cut off from the major 
route to economic security, financial and social success for men in our 
society, they attempt to rescue their manhood through the only other 
socially condoned avenue for the achievement of dignity, physical 
aggression and bodily prowess, officially instituted in schools through 
organised sport.  The educational rationale that organised sport would 
lead to healthy bodies and healthy minds, the generating of a 
co-operative team spirit, would encourage adherence to the Queensberry 
rules and the acceptance of defeat with good grace in a gentlemanly 
manner, has long been subsumed under the imperative to win at all costs 

and to use any tactics including violence, to achieve this aim.  
Football in particular demands what Myriam Miedzian refers to as 
`brutal bodily contact.' (1992:185). Heroes are made of the most 
violent players and schoolboys readily emulate such violence.  The use 
of physical violence is not confined to the football field and when it 
spills over into other areas of school life it is seen as a problem.  
Working class boys develop protest masculinities, the majority of which 
are based on violence.

Paul Willis (1977) describes the practices of a group of working class 
boys in the industrial north of England. According to Willis,  the 
'lads' - the group of school-resisting, working class males - 
'penetrate' the ideology of the school through an understanding that 
not all of the working class can obtain credentials and be upwardly 
socially mobile.  Willis claims that the lads partially understand that 



schools are bourgeois institutions designed to maintain the status quo  
and therefore all of the working class cannot possibly escape their 
working class fate so there is no point in even trying.  In fact to 
try, that is to compete academically, has the consequence of 
legitimating the class structure. (1977:128)  As a response to the 
attempt by the school to impose alien class values the lads create 
their own counter culture.  This is a culture specifically designed by 
the group to thwart the school's programme, to 'have a laff', enjoy 
life and form a working class male adult identity as opposed to 
accepting the form of 'arrested adolescence' (1977:66) offered by the 
school.  Willis argues that this counter-school culture, based on the 
male culture of the factory floor is a celebration of the perceived 
superiority of the male working class over all other groups.  The lads' 
greatest strength and the source of their pleasure is dependent upon 
the exploitation of the weakness of other social groups.  Typical 
attitudes towards women divide them into the well-known stereotypes of 
patriarchal society unadorned with bourgeois euphemisms: scrubbers, 
slags, sluts, easy lays or girlfriends, wives, sister and mothers.  The 
cruelty and violence meted out to women is just one facet of the 
generally violent nature of this subcultural style, for the scorn of 
the lads is not reserved for the opposite sex.  Those of a different 
skin colour, sexual preference, even their own classmates who are 
perceived by the lads as conforming to the wishes of the school, are 
likewise subjects of derision, aggression and violence.  The male 
working class, conformist students, the 'ear'oles', are in the lads' 
eyes equivalent to the female and mental labour - that is, they are 
weak, passive and ineffectual.  

One may wish to argue with Willis' claim that the lads understand the 
nature of capitalism.  Nonetheless, a very typical response of boys to 
failure in school is the development of a hyper-machismo masculinity 
for the anti-school counter-culture which Willis describes is not 
unfamiliar in ethnographic studies in the sociology of education. (See 
Cohen, 1955; Sugarman, 1968; Polk and Schafer, 1972; Hargreaves, 1973; 
Walker, 1988; Foley, 1990.)  The victims of the violence of protest 
masculinities are always those social groups with little power to 
defend themselves, those who are themselves oppressed in various ways 
within the social relationships of capitalism and patriarchy.  Of 
course Willis's major point is that the `lads' too ultimately lose 
because of the greater power of the school and the legal system.  Boys' 
violence is met directly by the official violence of the school either 
through the use of the cane or the threat thereof and various other 
forms of unofficial methods such as `man-handling' and `a cuff around 
the ear' to more serious forms. In a study of an all male comprehensive 
in South Wales, John Beynon describes how routine teacher violence was 
used as part of an induction process at the onset of the school year 
and how a "hardcore of male teachers regarded coercive measures as 

synonymous with "`good' teaching itself and ... a virtue to be upheld." 



(1989:192)  The pupils themselves agreed that physical force was 
necessary in schools but paradoxically also that school would not be 
such a laugh without it. Violence was not only sanctioned in the school 
but was part of the official construction of a machismo masculinity. In 
my own ethnographic study in the 1980's in a predominantly working 
class comprehensive, Collier High (a pseudonym) in suburban New South 
Wales, which I will discuss in more detail below, there were serious 
incidences of male teachers punching male students in areas of the 
school where they were unlikely to be observed. Male violence in the 
form of authoritarian power and the cane underpinned the authority 
structures of the school and permeated its ethos for girls as well as 
boys. The  school executive, composed almost entirely of Anglo men, 
made the decisions.

This masculine organisational structure sent out the clear message that 
in the school authority was masculine and middle-class Anglo 
heterosexual masculinity was socially superior: masculine interests and 
hierarchical masculine forms of organisation dominated.  This remains 
true even when the occupants of  structurally superior positions are 
women for they inhabit the structures which give priority to genderised 
characteristics associated with the male sex in Western cultures.  This 
creates a major dilemma for liberal feminism and the search for gender 
justice through E.E.O. for the definition of what counts as merit in 
organisations and management style in the public realm is invariably 
based on the male sexual narrative with its associated characteristics 
of rationality, ambition, leadership ability, non-emotionality, 
impartiality and impersonality.  It is not that these characteristics 
are in themselves undesirable, it is simply that their use in context 
is highly problematic. The example given above on the evaluation of 
merit on scholarly papers is enough to warn us that the last thing the 
social construction of merit is, is objective and obviously since these 
discourses have historically been constructed on the presumption of 
competition between men, women rarely display or are seen to display 
these characteristics to the same degree that men do.  While on the one 
hand schools may exhort girls to strive for equality with men, on the 
other hand they demonstrate through their practices that only males can 
expect to hold powerful positions.  The characteristics and practices 
associated with the female realm, respect for and empathy with others 
feelings and viewpoint, and negotiable, co-operative and democratic 
decision making are under-valued in our educational institutions.  

In my own study, authoritarian methods were not the prerogative of male 
teachers.  Just as many women teachers as men used authoritarian 
methods of pupil control. However, I knew of only two women teachers 
who used physical violence against pupils (3) and I was not aware of a 
woman ever administering the cane. At the same time, although a 
minority in the school, there were both male and female teachers who 
used more progressive styles of pedagogy as opposed to the top-down 
`banking' model.  But these teachers were labelled as soft and if they 
were men viewed as effeminate and poor teachers who were considered 



unable to control the classroom.  Non-traditional female teachers did 
not meet with the same opprobrium for their progressive style as the 
male teachers who presumably were letting the team down in failing to 
uphold the values of male supremacy. That the students may learn more 
through this style of teaching was not viewed as relevant to good 
teaching.  Classroom control was considered more important. 

The hegemonic curriculum, masculine discourses, working class girls and 
resistance
My study at Collier High School focussed on a group of working class 
girls who resisted the hegemonic curriculum, especially the 

classificatory systems the school used and its translation into 
particular class-based practices. Collier though included as part of 
its catchment a suburb which was middle class.  It may be difficult for 
sociologists to give a definition of social class but it was not 
difficult for the teachers and pupils at Collier High.  Both the girls 
I worked with and the teachers in the school systematically drew 
comparisons between the children from the better areas (the teachers' 
terminology - the working class students called them the `posh' kids or 
pushy-poshies) and the others - the low class kids from the local area. 
The group of girls was selected for me in the beginning by the teachers 
on the basis that they were children `at risk' and notorious 
troublemakers and culled by the girls themselves on the grounds that 
the teachers had included two girls who were labelled 'sluts', by this 
peer group which held very traditional views on sexual propriety. The 
group of  five female teachers and a senior male teacher who did the 
initial selection believed that this label fitted all of the girls in 
the group.  These girls were said to have no interest in learning and 
their major preoccupation in the teachers' view was wasting the 
teachers' valuable time.  They were considered to be severe discipline 
problems.  By the time I commenced my study when the girls were in Year 
8, the senior executive had come to the conclusion that the only avenue 
for dealing with them was, as the Principal informed me, `to remove 
them from the school as fast as possible for the good of the majority'. 

Certainly the girls as a group were not 'typical girls' and the public 
face they sometimes wore was one of larrikinism.  Despite their 
traditional views on sexual relationships, they had refused to accept 
the passivity of the female role and had adopted many typically male 
behaviours, for example, bragging about their sexual prowess and 
resorting to fisticuffs when they deemed it necessary.  With little 
encouragement they would readily tell an inquiring sociologist how much 
they despised teachers and hated school.  Their language could be 
colourful and at times downright obscene in a group context.  If one 
wished to compile the evidence for the existence of a counter-culture 
of resistance to the school's attempts to teach them, it would have 
been very easy to do when these girls were in a group.  But this would 



be to miss the point entirely.  The conflict in the school arose from 
the girls loudly articulated demand that they be given the education to 
which they believed they had a democratic right.  Most of the girls 
were in the middle academic streams and were labelled as being of 
`average' academic ability.  Yet they were fully aware that this label 
was in fact a label of exclusion and they strongly resented the much 
greater pedagogical attention accorded to `posh kids' in the girls' 
terminology and in the teachers' terminology, the `bright kids', the 
`ones from good homes', the `cream'.  The girls were protesting the 
school's allocation of them to the lower levels of the academic and 
social hierarchy.  They believed correctly that the teachers' views of 
their intellectual ability were not based on individual merit but on 
prejudiced attitudes to working class people.  

I have described elsewhere (Walker,1989; Walker, 1993;) the processes 
which lead teachers to transform minor cultural differences based on 
social class into perceived differences in intellectual ability. The 
teachers operated with a system of ideas deriving from social darwinism 
and believed that in the struggle for survival only the fittest would 
survive. Mental ability is immutable and very few children possess 
sufficient intelligence to perform to a high standard of excellence at 
school.  According to the staff, the presumed intelligence of a child 
was the most important factor in educability. That much bandied around 
conceptual reification, intelligence quotient, was held to be an 
objective means for assessing a child's mental aptitude, and thus to 

provide a scientific basis upon which to distinguish those who are 
likely to be capable academically and those who are not.  The 1.Q. 
score of the child preceded their entrance into the secondary school 
and it was on this basis that pupils were streamed into classes, thus 
in all likelihood predetermining the path to success or failure in 
secondary school.  The teachers' ideology was articulated through the 
discourses of educational psychology which provided the teachers with 
the professional language of the diagnostic testing of mental ability, 
and structural-functionalist sociology of education which located the 
cause of educational failure in the child's home environment. Whether 
the cause of the perceived lack of ability was thought to be genetic or 
environmental, the result was the same.  There are a large number of 
trenchant criticisms of I.Q. testing, and structural functionalist 
sociology of education, likewise, has been thoroughly discredited but 
this does not appear to have reached the consciousness and altered the 
perceptions of teachers at Collier High School.  The matter was 
unproblematic.  It made perfect sense in a world they perceived to be 
black and white.  After all, very few people 'make it' in life.  School 
was no different.  It was their belief that the role of education was 
to develop to its maximum, the intellectual potential of students with 
ability.  Since schools were short of resources, said one senior 
teacher, the rest could just coast along at their own pace.



When educability is framed within a discourse which depends upon the 
assumption that "ability [is] a single, homogeneous, unilateral 
characteristic which [can] be assessed by tests and examinations," 
(Heward, 1988:170), and the subject of learning is constituted likewise 
as having a sameness of identity, an equality premised on the 
assumption that the subject is "disembodied and dispassionate ... 
capable of equal and impartial (perspectiveless) normative reasoning," 
(Luke in Luke and Gore, 1992:39) then this will generally exclude from 
the educative process those whose social and cultural location displays 
different characteristics and prioritises other meanings and values. 
The French sociologist, Pierre Bourdieu refers to the collectivity of 
class-based social attributes as cultural capital and the practices 
through which teachers exclude those without cultural capital as 
symbolic violence.  Symbolic violence is "the power to impose (and even 
indeed to inculcate) instruments of knowledge and expressions of social 
reality (taxonomies), which are arbitrary (but unrecognised as such)." 
(1977:115)  Schools transform the cultural capital of the middle class 
into educational credentials and merit, while at the same time 
disabling intellectually, culturally down-grading and dividing the 
working class.

But the group of working class girls at Collier High was not prepared 
to accept in a passive way that they should simply coast along and be 
grateful to teachers for allocating them to their `correct' position in 
a stratified society.  The girls fought the teachers' disparaging 
perceptions of those in the lower ranks with moral armoury drawn from a 
world-view which stresses ideals of equality.  They drew on the 
egalitarian discourses of industrial unionism and liberal feminism.  In 
their demand to be taught, they asserted the equal worth and equal 
human rights of all individuals including girls. In the context of 
schooling equality refers to equality of  educational opportunity, the 
opportunity to the same life chances regardless of position of birth as 
opposed to the inherited privilege of the powerful, and equality with 
boys.

The school was reasonably successful in encouraging girls into the 
natural sciences and a comparatively significant number of girls were 
taking three and four unit mathematics and physics.  But what R.W. 
Connell, in Teachers' Work calls the 'gender regime' (1985:138) was 

still firmly entrenched in other areas.  Girls' sport was accorded much 
less status than boys in the school by the executive, and despite the 
exhortations of at least one female physical education teacher, girls' 
cricket was not allowed.  The lack of encouragement and recognition of 
the sporting achievements of the girls in the study was a major source 
of resentment, as was their restriction to the concreted areas in the 
lunch time when the boys could go down to the football fields. Their 
inequitable treatment included restrictions on the type of clothing 
which could be worn. The prohibition on wearing 'slacks' was especially 



resented.  Although the school officially encouraged girls to take 
subjects such as technics and metal work, those few who did were viewed 
disparagingly, for in many teachers eyes', these girls were `toughies' 
and sexually promiscuous and took the subjects `to be with the boys'.  
The school's attitude to appropriate conduct remained traditional, and 
in the girls' view, backward. After all, even 'posh' schools, according 
to the girls allowed their female students to wear slacks.  While girls 
were encouraged to take 'male' subjects with the aim of breaking down 
the sex-segregated labour market, the concomitant characteristics, the 
praxes required to compete with men were actively discouraged.  Many 
teachers consciously worked against female equality:
 
Miss Myers:  I'm a feminist [sic] a bit more than the other way.  We 
should get back to that. ...I think we should be teaching them to grow 
into a woman because men really don't want to compete with women.  
Women can achieve a lot more by being feminine and not be competing.  
You can achieve a lot more.

The girls were more assertive and less compliant than the majority of 
working class students in the school.  Far from being perceived as a 
feminist 'gain', as it may have been with middle class students, this 
was leading to their exclusion from the educative process.  The girls 
were successful in the sporting arena but the unfortunate aspect of 
their physical prowess from the teachers' perspective was that they 
carried it over into their conflicts with each other and with other 
pupils.  As one father observed about his daughter, Lorraine, 'she's 
good with her fists'.  Competitiveness in 'male' areas was perceived as 
legitimate only in the limited sphere of access to 'male' subjects in 
mathematics and the sciences.  Middle class girls were allowed 
expressions of assertiveness; they could and did argue with teachers 
who 'listen to pushy-poshies'.  Jean Anyon (in Walker and Barton, 1983) 
observes that girls in an upper middle class school were more 
'assertive and intellectually aggressive in class than in working class 
schools and this was encouraged by teachers who not only viewed them as 
social equals but encouraged their feminist praxes.  Similarly, Alison 
Jones (1988) in a New Zealand study found that the middle class girls 
were quite prepared to interrogate and contradict their teachers with 
few or no reprisals.  On the contrary, these middle class girls were 
seen as bright and intelligent, even though a certain amount of 
disrespect was evident in their manner.

For many of the teachers the `problem' of assertive, aggressive, girls, 
some willing to bully, or at least defend their interests by physical 
force or the threat of it, was a new problem with which they perceived 
themselves as having few effective means of dealing.  Many teachers 
claimed that `women's lib' had given rise to the situation in which 
girls behaved as in the past only boys had done but who could not be 
dealt with in the same manner.  Some teachers believed that the only 
means of real control was to cane them but as one male teacher lamented 
`women's lib' hasn't gone that far yet'.  However, the methods used 



against girls were just as effective and psychologically damaging as 
the physical violence of caning on boys and were also firmly located in 
masculinist discourses.

Girls may be neglected and invisible when it comes to positive pedagogy 
(Byrne, 1978; Spender, 1984) but when the issue is unfavourable 
attention their gender is uppermost.  For many teachers, a major 
dimension of the problems with this group was that they were girls.  
Their sexuality was a highly visible aspect of their relationships with 
teachers. In Educating Adolescent Girls, Chandler, (1980) describes a 
black girl called Mandy who had been brutalised by her father and 
neglected by her mother.  Mandy was nearly six feet tall and could not 
approach an acceptable feminine image.  Her reaction to an intolerable 
world was to assume typically masculine characteristics of 
pugnaciousness and aggression.  She attacked women teachers and 
feminine girls, because, Chandler hypothesises, they represented her 
mother whom she despised for failing to stand up to the men who 
demeaned her and she hated men for brutalising women.  Chandler 
comments that rather than trying to understand the causes of Mandy's 
behaviour the teachers were frightened of it and reacted by excluding 
her from their classes. (ibid :91)  The girls in the peer group were 
both like and unlike Mandy, though they were not neglected children.  
All could approximate the stringent stereotypes which tyrannise the 
majority of women in our society.  They were good-looking young women, 
some were beautiful.  Most could, had they chosen, have assumed what 
Chandler calls the sex-kitten image.  At this stage of their lives they 
had chosen not to and one reason could well be that most of these 
girls, although very fond of their mothers, were, like Mandy, 
contemptuous of their mother's toleration of men - sons and husbands - 
who bossed them around and put them down.  The girls' fighting spirit 
carried over into other spheres of their lives, notably schooling, 
where they contested situations in which their person and dignity were 
assailed.

With few exceptions, Collier High School teachers did not engage in 
rational debate with the girls over the often justifiable complaints 
they made.  A typical case concerned Lorraine who was reprimanded at 
assembly for her failure to wear proper school uniform and she was to 
report to the Acting Principal after assembly. The failure to wear the 
proper uniform was not always an act of defiance and could often be an 
embarrassment to the pupils themselves when their parents could not 
afford it and especially when they were singled out for the `offence' 
in such a public forum as the school assembly.  Apart from regulations 
related to safety, N.S.W. schools have no right to insist that pupils 
wear uniform. Lorraine had previously discovered this from an article 
in the local newspaper.  The theme of the assembly was rules and 
discipline issues in which the Principal also informed pupils that 
teachers were quite prepared to listen to complaints from pupils, 



Lorraine approached one of the senior teachers with her newspaper 
clipping.  

This day I was out of my uniform.  I wore these jeans, the school 
blouse and a jumper, and Mr. O'Neill [Acting Principal] went right off 
his head and that morning I'd seen in the paper this bit that said that 
you don't have to wear your uniform if you haven't got it.  And Mr. 
O'Neill called me into the office and he said it was about the uniform 
and I said to him 'well, just stop.  Before you go any further have a 
look at this', I said.  So he read it and he said to me 'there's no 
need to be so smart about it.  It doesn't matter what the Department of 
Education says, it's what I say.  I run the school, now get out of here 
you smart arse'.  And he sent a note home to my parents and got me into 
trouble.  I got into trouble and I didn't even do anything wrong.  
Because we don't have to wear uniform and my uniform was in the wash. 

The girls knew that they had little power in relation to teachers.  The 

response to a student petition from a large number of girls requesting 
that teachers respect the pupils' right to privacy in the lavatories 
was torn up in front of them.  My field notes contain a number of 
instances of wrong-doing by teachers, some illegal, constituting sexual 
assault.  Recent literature has concentrated on the sexual harassment 
of girls by boys but these girls simply expected this from immature 
boys.  It was the sexual harassment by teachers which was to them 
beyond the pale and they felt powerless to do anything about 
it.(4) The 
school authorities invariably ignored the wrong-doing of the staff 
member and went on the offensive against the pupil.  Known 
`troublemakers', who were defiant, `sexually promiscuous' and from low 
class, broken homes had forfeited the right to be listened to.  The 
girls were subjected to a series of degradation rituals in which a 
number of teachers including most of the senior executive would 
congregate in the Principal's Office (on one occasion I know of there 
were five men and one woman present) who would display their anger 
through a series of accusations against the pupil intended to 
intimidate the pupil and to which she was denied the opportunity to 
respond.  As Segal has observed, "all power relations enable a more 
overt expression of aggression from the powerful, while ensuring its 
greater suppression in the powerless." (1987:153).  This process was 
aptly described by one of the parents as a kangaroo court.  The result 
for most culminated in their leaving the school either to go to another 
school or into the job market.   

The question arises as to why these girls and not others were singled 
out by their teachers, because the frequency and severity of 
disciplinary action involving these pupils was far greater than it was 
for most others.  The treatment they received was harsh and the 
intensity of anger against these fourteen year old girls was on the 



surface surprising.  Their behaviour was not illegal, they did not 
vandalise teachers' cars or school property, they did not physically 
threaten teachers, they did not indulge in illegal drug-taking, they 
did not wear studs in their lips or noses, dye their hair orange or 
wear their uniforms in a sexually `provocative' manner.  They were not 
obsessed by fashion and youth culture. They did not come from `broken 
homes' and were under strict parental control.  They were not sexually 
active and at fourteen only one girl was sexually experienced.  But 
there were three characteristics about these girls that did not apply 
in the same degree to other pupils who likewise resisted the school's 
practices: 1.) they had been labelled early, in Year Seven, as 
troublemakers, a label notoriously difficult to shake off, 2.) they had 
a strong sense of social justice - one teacher referred to them as bush 
lawyers - and were not readily intimidated by teachers in the pursuit 
of justice, in other words they did not automatically submit to the 
teachers' authority to label them as `average' and thus to deny them 
the right to reach their full potential, 3.) most were uncommonly 
good-looking but refused to comply with the dominant definitions of 
appropriate feminine behaviour.  

Within the discourse of heterosexist patriarchy through which all women 
are sexually constituted, those women who are not good women are bad 
women, sexually bad women.  There was no other option for non-feminist 
teachers but to sexualise the offences of these girls, which had 
nothing to do with the girls' actual sexual behaviour and the need to 
control adolescent female sexuality but all to do with the male sexual 
narrative and the threat to the masculinist order of the school.  This 
is why when they complained about sexual abuse and sexual harassment by 
teachers, the girls themselves were seen to be the guilty party.  They 
were sexually attractive women but non-compliant to masculine 
authority.  Women teachers accused the girls of sexually titillating 

and flirting with male teachers as well as accusing the men of 
succumbing to the `fluttering of eye-lashes and the flashing of legs 
and cleavage'. Even the girls had swallowed the male myth of  
`hydraulic sexuality', a term borrowed from Freud by David Jackson.  It 
means that "male sexuality is a naturally gushing force and has an 
uncontrollable and addictive power in men's lives" (Jackson, 1990:113). 
 The girls believed that once `it's' offered men cannot say `no'.  In 
her study of the juvenile justice system, Kerry Carrington refers to 
the case of Judy who is in the courts on welfare matters.  Carrington 
argues that while the technologies of government "limit and order the 
corporeal positions available to girls, they are primarily intended to 
control male sexual deviance through the prevention of arousal." 
(1993:30-31)
Judy's offence is not that she is sexually active but that by "failing 
to discipline the sexual imagery of her body in the habit of sexual 
coyness she refused to take responsibility for controlling male 
sexuality." (ibid:31)



Theoretically management should be fair, impartial and impersonal but 
the gendered nature of management means that key elements of hegemonic 
masculinity are central to its operation. Masculine culture enters 
management through fear of the loss of power and control over others 
and fear of the loss of status. The male ego is central to the notion 
of authority in organisational patriarchy. Authority, glossed as 
neutral, non-emotional and rational, is in reality highly emotionally 
charged with any criticisms of management taken personally as an attack 
on the self.  Thornton notes that "we should not ignore the 
psychological desire of benchmark males to subordinate others." 
(Thornton in Grieve and Burns, 1994:224).  The rules of capitalism and 
patriarchy have made room for competition between men and its 
resolution.  But a challenge from women immediately signals danger 
because the masculine discourses of organisations problematise women as 
bearers of emotionality and sexuality and it is within this framework 
that women's challenges and criticisms are able to be deflected. Women 
themselves are the problem, not the masculinist managerial practices 
and they are castigated for being subjective, irrational, emotional, 
trivial, domineering, and bossy. Sexually attractive working class 
girls who contest masculine power are breaking all of the rules.  Their 
place in masculine discourse is as the spoils of power not the 
challengers to it. The girls had been labelled by the school as 
children `at risk' and they undoubtedly were - from sexual abuse, from 
physical assault, from educational neglect, from class insults and from 
psychological damage and a deliberate attempt to lower their 
self-esteem and sense of moral worth.  This was all justifiable to 
teachers, because recalcitrant individuals were a moral danger to 
others, a contaminant in the school so had to be sacrificed for `the 
good of the majority'.  The danger the girls posed, in reality, was not 
a danger to other pupils.  The danger was their use of the more 
marginal, although nonetheless powerful discourses within the framework 
of feminism and egalitarianism which threatened the masculinist 
authoritarian practices of teachers.  Unless these children were 
punished and an example made of them, their ideology might spread to 
other children who may likewise be tempted to resist the teachers' 
authority.  The teachers had had at least one warning through the 
petition generated by the girls concerning the right to privacy in the 
girls' toilets which had been signed by over a hundred girls including 
the posh girls.  `The good of the majority' is a useful piece of 
self-deception to cover up their `divide and rule' strategies and the 
violent nature of the social class prejudice and patriarchal power 
relationships of schooling for working class children, both boys and 
girls.  

But it is not only the pupils who contested the authoritarian practices 
of schooling, so did their parents who were also aware of the 
class-based nature of the hegemonic curriculum. For the purposes of 
understanding the complexities of the class and gender issues involved 



in educational success and failure it is interesting to compare the 
relationships of two parents to the school.  One case involves Laura 
Thompson, mother of Debbie who had been labelled 'slow' and a 
troublemaker by the teachers.  At various stages in Year Nine and her 
first attempt at Year Ten, Debbie considered giving up her goal of 
obtaining the HSC but in the long run Debbie succeeded and is now a 
high school maths teacher.  The other case involves Fred Smith and his 
daughter, Lorraine.  Lorraine's school record noted that "she was a 
willing worker if the rules were exhaustively applied to everyone and 
she would [then] be co-operative," but it also noted that she could be 
"exceptionally rude and defiant to authority."   In order to understand 
why Debbie was academically successful, and Lorraine was forced out of 
schooling at the end of Year 9 it is enlightening to juxtapose their 
parents' relationships with the teachers.

Mr. Smith was fully conscious of the class nature of the struggle he 
was involved in with the school, and in the same way he had taught his 
children, drew on the ideology of egalitarianism for moral support in 
his attempts to gain justice for them.  Just as significantly, Fred's 
praxes were gender structured and underpinned by the same masculinist 
authoritarian discourses as the teachers.  But again there was a class 
reflection in the patterning of the gender relations, a factor which in 
part led to Fred losing the war.  Masculinity is constructed on a 
'power hierarchy among men' (Connell, 1987:180) and a contestation 
between men.  (Reynaud, 1981).  When Fred approached the school the 
people he was obliged to deal with were the male executive.  Fred's 
masculine power is, at its simplest level, based on his physical 
prowess, the machismo of the boxer, the footballer and Willis's lads.  
He is contemptuous of teachers who are 'not fit' and 'past their prime' 
but who, nonetheless, use violence against physically immature males.  
Fred's confidence in his fighting abilities  - 'don't mind a bit of a 
blue myself' - allowed him to feel a certain amount of superiority over 
male teachers but it was also the area where he was most vulnerable in 
relation to the school, because teachers rely for their superiority on 
a much more powerful dimension
of masculinity, that is, the symbolic and real connection of 
masculinity with authority.  Fred can play the role of patriarch in his 
family but he cannot do this in the school, where the relevant 
criterion of contestation is not physical but mental prowess, which 
explains why ruling class fathers (Connell, et al , 1982) have the most 
input into educational decisions - they are usually as well, or better 
qualified than teachers - and why working class mothers make those 
decisions.  Women's self-esteem is not so easily damaged when they are 
placed in the situation of being obliged to accept a subservient role - 
it is one in which they are trained.  They are not reliant for their 
sense of self worth upon success in the public sphere.  Ruling class 
fathers who are already successful in the labour market have more 
authoritative weight, hence will be more effective in their dealings 
with the school than equally well-qualified mothers.  While Fred can 
claim moral superiority using egalitarian praxes he cannot claim this 



in relation to his patriarchal praxes.  Physical violence, outside of 
its institutional structuring, such as the use of the cane, is not 
respectable.  Fred's ego is damaged and he withdraws from the arena. 

Whereas ultimately Lorraine Smith's father was a liability to her 
educational goals, Debbie Thompson's mother was her major strength.  
Laura was as angry as Fred Smith with the school authorities and her 
anger too was expressed in terms of egalitarian ideology.  She, as 

well, recognised the class nature of the discrimination against her 
daughter. 

They wonder why she's giving trouble but they put her in a class she 
shouldn't be in.  She's bored to death and they won't stop picking on 
the kid.  There's always hassles over uniform, silly things - shoes and 
jumpers.  I wanted them to shift her out of the class.  But no, they 
couldn't shift her out of the class but they could expel her from the 
school.  They've got some bloody queer ideas.  They like to give their 
opinion but they don't like you to give yours.  They sure wouldn't get 
away with it with the kids from the Heights.  They only worry about the 
ones they think have got ability.

Laura is also aware of the extent of staffroom gossip and that the 
teachers blame the child's home life for problems in the school:

They've got the attitude that we let the kids run the streets if they 
can't show the authority, if they can't get control.

 Her own schooling had been a dismal and hurtful experience for her: 

I expected them to teach me but when they didn't I felt like I wasn't 
worth anything.  It hurt a lot.  I wasn't any more noticeable than a 
name scratched on a desk-top.  Everything was awful, dirty and uncared 
for.  There was never any paper in the toilets and we had no books but 
there were flash curtains in the hall.  Everything to look respectable 
but it didn't matter that we didn't learn.  I was a little mouse at 
school, not like Debbie.  Perhaps that's better.  The only time the 
teachers noticed me was when I wanted to stay on and the teachers 
didn't want me to.  But I can't get it out of my head that teachers are 
there to help.

It was on this basis, that of the assumption that teachers were there 
to help, that Laura approached the school.  She accepted their power 
and appeared to endorse their professionalism - their intellectual 
authority  - and rather than arrive at the school gates, guns ablazing 
as Mr. Smith did, Laura, with the agreement of her husband, took a 
submissive stance: 

If Ray goes down there stirring, they're just going to get back at 



Debbie.  Ray tells her that you've got to get used to the injustices at 
school because you'll always get these knocks in life.  But I get 
furious.  The Principal always keeps you waiting but I don't say a 
word.  It'll just hurt Debbie.

Laura's advice to her daughter was the strategy she used herself - 
'don't stir and feign respect'.  She used the professionalism of the 
school monitoring Debbie's progress on a continual basis.  She insisted 
on Debbie having regular meetings with the counsellor, she kept in 
contact with the girls' year co-ordinator and she advised teachers of 
any problems Debbie was having at home.  Mrs. Thompson approached the 
school 'cap in hand'.  Nonetheless, she questioned school authorities 
when Debbie had been unfairly treated but always in a deferential way.  
She was seeking advice and information in order to assist in improving 
Debbie's behaviour, not criticising teachers.  She assisted in working 
out a truce between Debbie and the teachers - Debbie was to control her 
backchat and they were to attempt not to pick on her.  Laura thanked 
teachers for their help, and went out of her way to comment if a 
teacher gave Debbie 'extra' positive attention.  At the same time she 
listened to Debbie, soothed and encouraged her.  She agreed with her 
daughter about the unfairness of the teachers' practices but pointed 
out that the only way she could really 'get back' was to beat them at 

their own game, get an education and then she would be in a position to 
tell them how wrong they had been about her.

Laura Thompson had the perspicacity to recognise the patriarchal as 
well as the class nature of the school bureaucracy and played the role 
of the 'dutiful daughter'.  At a collective level discourses based in 
egalitarian ideology have the potential to democratise the 
relationships of schooling.  At an individual level they were of little 
use to Laura in her struggle to have her daughter educated.  She was 
forced to surrender to the much greater power of teacher 
professionalism and to use strategies firmly grounded in masculinist 
authoritarian discourses.  Although they reinforce hierarchy and 
oppressive social class and gender relationships, their use was the 
only chance for Debbie's educational survival.

Conclusion
In striving to situate women in positions of power in a man's world, 
liberal feminism has likewise upheld these social structures.  The 
argument that when women obtain positions of power, there will be a 
trickle-down effect which will change that world cannot on the evidence 
be sustained.  Masculinist discourses have framed the liberal feminist 
agenda from the start. Bureaucracies are structured hierarchically 
whereas feminism is an essentially egalitarian movement, organised on 
collective principles working co-operatively and democratically in a 
manner that empowers women.  It is hard to see how squeezing women into 
hierarchical, masculinist managerial frameworks could work to empower 



women generally.  It is more likely to empower men by providing a 
cultural legitimation for what is claimed to be a gender neutral 
meritocracy. The reality is that an increasingly corporate style 
masculinist managerialism based on economic rationalist principles is 
pervading every sphere of the public sector and social life and is 
threatening to dominate the education system as well.  The Finn, 
Carmichael and Mayer Reports unapologetically aim to transform 
schooling from an institution philosophically based on a liberal 
curriculum designed to produce well-rounded, moral and self-governing 
citizens in which teachers teach pupils, to an institution based on 
producing a commodity, a generalised employee who must take for granted 
the version of the world as dictated by industry and where teachers 
will become managers of a clientele. 

Certainly economic power is crucial to women's equality and as Bryson 
has observed women are now firmly entrenched in the class structures in 
their own right, albeit in a subordinate position. ((In Grieve and 
Burns, 1994:192).  But although greater economic power is a necessary 
prerequisite, it cannot on its own overcome the hegemony of the dualism 
between masculinity and managerialism and as a number of commentators 
have pointed out, the economic recession and concomitant deregulation 
of the labour market will worsen and weaken women's position as it will 
for the majority of the population since there is a `shrinking middle' 
and an increasing division between rich and poor (Raskall cited in 
Taylor and Henry, 1994:119) with real wages decreasing while the 
`captains of industry' are receiving obscene increases in this 
recessionary climate. (Mychasuk, 1994)  The argument that a flexible, 
`skilled' labour market is essential for the `clever country' and the 
common good of all, is spurious. Economic rationalism is wedded to the 
laissez faire philosophy of regulation by the market place. 
Competitiveness in the market place, it is claimed, breeds 
`excellence'.  `Excellence' in this context means a self-interested 
ambitious individual prepared to further his own ends in the pursuit of 
wealth. The inculcation in our youth of the kind of characteristics 
which produce such a personality may well enhance productivity and give 
Australia a competitive edge in the global market but at the same time 

this competitiveness also leads to the cultural production of an 
exploitative, callous and calculating personality devoid of empathy and 
lacking in imagination.  A society which sees as its major goal the 
maximisation of profits is morally impoverished. Life skills, generic 
skills or key competencies, are in fact habits of servitude which 
certainly will prepare young people better to fit into the business 
world but will do so at the cost of developing their full intellectual 
and human potential. To meet the challenges of the future, we need 
citizens who can think creatively and independently possessing the 
moral will to transcend their own self interest and to be concerned 
with the well-being of others. Jean Roland Martin argues that sound 
educational policy must be `gender-sensitive' and pay equivalent 



attention to genderised traits that have traditionally been associated 
with the feminine: (1985:195) emotional and physical nurturance, 
empathy, altruism, non-violent conflict resolution and honest 
egalitarian relationships.

The renewed emphasis on vocational training, although potentially 
having the capacity to disturb the sex-segregated labour market and 
improve the access of women to a range of occupations, will come at the 
cost of marginalising their interests and needs even further as the 
masculinist practices attaching to the sphere of production will be 
accorded even greater cultural legitimation.  Feminist educators must 
resist the introduction into schools of masculine corporatist policies 
and practices with its accompanying political jargon.(5) While it is true, 
as the Finn, Carmichael and Mayer Reports observe, that schools do not 
meet the aspirations and expectations of most working class Australians 
for upward social mobility and neither do they serve their educational 
needs well, placing the academic curriculum out of reach for the 
majority of students is no solution.  As Lyn Yates argues, "attending 
to students' needs should not mean accepting a limited curriculum for 
disadvantaged groups." (1993:25). The working class girls at Collier 
certainly requested a recognition from teachers of their differing 
needs for learning, they felt `left behind' and wanted to learn at the 
same rate as the middle class students, but their desire was for the 
same kind of attention to their learning needs as that accorded the 
`bright' pupils.  They wanted to be treated the same as `posh kids', 
not differently since the difference spelled educational failure. 

I am not advocating here a return to the hegemony of the liberal 
academic curriculum at the expense of vocational education.  The 
liberal curriculum as it stands gives a partial and distorted account 
of the social and natural worlds, and reinforces the reason-emotion, 
mind-body and manual-mental dichotomies all of which serve to 
legitimate existing gender, race and class based social inequalities. 
It is not the path to democratic schooling. What is being advocated is 
the main-streaming of what are now the denigrated liberatory knowledges 
of oppressed groups into the curriculum, feminist, gay, anti-racist, 
and working class knowledges which give alternative perspectives and 
understandings. Special attention is needed for the schooling of boys 
in these domains since as Gliksman notes their traditional roles no 
longer provide them with feelings of self-worth and dignity.  We must 
offer boys the opportunity to evolve their characters in a much more 
emotionally fulfilling way and at the same time begin to break down the 
edifices which uphold hegemonic masculinity.  For the exclusion of 
reproductive work from the curriculum ignores the family unit and 
material structure of the household which are major sites of inequality 
for women, a primary producer of gendered identities, and the basic 
structure upon which the productive sphere depends.  As Lyn Yates 
points out feminism can no longer afford to ignore the education of 
boys, (1993:109) since gender is relational and it is not girls' 
attitudes and lack of assertiveness that is the problem but the 



hegemonic curriculum pervaded by masculinist discourses and practices 
and positivist conceptions of the nature of knowledge and learning.

References

Anyon, J., 1983   Intersections of Class and Gender: Accommodation and 
Resistance by Working - Class and Affluent Females to Contradictory 
Sex-Role Ideologies. In Walker, S. and Barton L. (eds.) Gender, Class 
and Education. London.  The Falmer Press.

Australian Bureau of Statistics, (1991) Labour Force Status and 
Educational Attainment Canberra: AGPS No.6235.0 Feb.

Australian Education Council Review Committee,  1991  Young People's 
Participation in Post-Compulsory Education and Training (Finn Report) 
Canberra: AGPS.

Australian Education Council/MOVEET, 1992  Putting General Education to 
Work.  The Key Competencies Report. (Mayer Committee Report) Canberra: 
AGPS.

Beynon, J., 1989 `A School for Men': An Ethnographic Case Study of 
Routine Violence in Schooling. In . In Walker, S. and Barton L. (eds.) 
Politics and the Processes of Schooling. Stony Stratford. Open 
University Press.

Billard, L. 1994  Report on  "Equal Opportunity for women in Academia: 
myth or reality?"  Australian 12 October, 1994, p.32.

Bourdieu, P.,  1977  Outline of a Theory of Practice. London: Cambridge 
University Press

Bryson, L. 1994  Women, Paid Work and Social Policy.  In Grieve, N and 
Burns, A., (eds.) Australian Women. Contemporary Feminist Thought. 
Melbourne. Oxford University Press. pp.179-193

Byrne, E., 1978  Women and Education.  London. Tavistock.

Carrington, K., 1993  Offending Girls: Sex, Youth and Justice. Sydney. 
Allen & Unwin.

Chandler, E. M.,  1980   Educating Adolescent Girls. London: Allen and 
Unwin.

Cockburn, C., 1983  Brothers: Male Dominance and Technological Change. 
London. Pluto Press



Cockburn, C., 1991  In The Way of Women: Men's Resistance to Sex 
Equality in Organizations. London. Macmillan Press. 

Cohen, A. K.,  1955  Delinquent Boys: The Culture of the Gang. Glencoe, 
Illinois. The Free Press.

Connell, R.W., 1985 Teachers' Work.  Sydney.  Allen and Unwin.

Connell, R.W., 1987 Gender and Power.  Cambridge.  Polity.

Connell, R.W.,  1994 The Making and Remaking of Masculinities in 
Contemporary Societies.  Conference on Reproduktion und Wandel von 
Maennlichkeit. Munich.

Connell, R.W.,  Ashenden, D., Kessler, S., and Dowsett, G., 1982 Making 
the Difference: Schools, Families and Social Division.  Sydney.  Allen 
and Unwin.

Franzway, S., Court, D. and Connell, R.W., 1989  Staking A Claim: 
Feminism, Bureaucracy and the State.  Sydney. Allen & Unwin.

Employment and Skills Formation Council, NBEET,  1992  Australian 
Vocational Certificate Training System. (Carmichael Report) Canberra. 
AGPS.

Fineman, S. (ed), 1993  Emotion in Organizations. London. SAGE 
Publications.

Foster, V., 1994  "What about the Boys? The importance of the 
theory/policy/curriculum nexus in the education of girls and boys."  In 
Education Links.  Feminism and Education. Sydney. No. 48, pp. 4-7.

Foley, D. E., 1990 Learning Capitalist Culture. Deep in the Heart of 
Tejas.  Philadelphia. University of  Pennsylvania Press.

Gaskell, K., 1992 Gender Matters from School to Work. Milton Keynes. 
Open University Press.

 Gliksman, M. 1994  "Losers in the war of the sexes,"  Sydney Morning 
Herald, 29 August.

Harding, S., 1991  Whose Science? Whose Knowledge? Thinking from 
women's lives. Buckingham. Open University Press.
  
Hargreaves, D. H.,  1973  Social Relations in a Secondary School. 
London. Routledge and Kegan Paul.

Henry, M and Taylor, S., 1990  "Gender equity and economic rationalism 
- an uneasy alliance."  Brisbane.   TASA  Conference.



Heward, C., 1988  Making a Man of Him: Parents and their sons education 
at an English Public School 1929-50. London. Routledge.

Jackson, D., 1990  Unmasking Masculinity. A critical Autobiography.  
London, Unwin Hyman.

Jones, A.,  1988 Which girls are "learning to lose"?', in Middleton, S. 
(ed.) Women and Education in Aotearoa. Wellington.  Allen and 
Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 143-52.

Junor, A., 1991 Education: producing or challenging inequality.  In 
O'Leary, J. and Sharp, R. (eds.) Inequality in Australia: Slicing the 
cake. The Social Justice Collective. Melbourne, William Heinemann 
Australia. 

Kenway, J., 1990  Gender and Education Policy: A Call for new 
Directions. Geelong. Deakin University Press. 

Kenway, J. and Willis, S. (eds),  1990  Hearts and Minds: Self-Esteem 
and the Schooling of Girls. London. The Falmer Press.

Luke, C., 1992  Feminist Politics in Radical Pedagogy. In Luke, C. and 
Gore, J., (eds.) Feminism and Critical Pedagogy. London. Routledge. pp. 
25-53.

Martin, J. R.,  1985  Reclaiming a Conservation. The Ideal of the 

Educated Woman. New Haven and London. Yale University Press.

Miedzian, M., 1992  Boys will be Boys: Breaking the Link between 
Masculinity and Violence. London. Virago.

Mulkay, M., 1991  Sociology of Science: A Sociological Pilgrimage. 
Milton Keynes. Open University Press.

Mychasuk, E.,  1994  Its open season for executive salaries. Sydney 
Morning Herald. Business Section. 29 October, p39.

Reynaud, E., 1981 Holy Virility. London. Pluto.

Samuel, L.(now Walker),  1983 The making of a school resister: A case 
study of Australian working class secondary schoolgirls.  In Browne, R. 
and Foster, L. (eds) Sociology of Education Melbourne: Macmillan, 
367-75. 

Samuel, L.(now Walker),  1984  And words will often hurt me. Education 
News Journal of the Commonwealth Department of Education and Youth 
Affairs.  Vol. 18, No. 9. April, 21-33.



Schools Commission, 1975 Girls, Schools and Society. Report by a study 
group to the 
Schools Commission, Canberra:  AGPS.

Schools Commission, 1983  Participation and Equity in Australian 
Schools. The Goal of Full Secondary Education. Schools Commission, 
Canberra:  AGPS. 

Schools Commission, 1987 National Policy for the Education of Girls in 
Australian Schools. Schools Commission, Canberra:  AGPS. 

Segal, L.,  1987  Is the Future Female?  Troubled Thoughts on 
Contemporary Feminism.  London. Virago.

Spender, D.,  1984 Invisible Women. The Schooling Scandal. London.  
Writers and readers Publishing Co-operative Society.

Sugarman, B. 1968  Social Norms in Teenage Boys' Peer Groups. Human 
Relations. 21, 1, pp. 41-58.

Taylor, S and Henry, M., 1994  Equity and the new post-compulsory 
education and training policies in Australia: a progressive or 
regressive agenda?  Journal of Education Policy. 9, 2. pp. 109-127.

Thornton, M.,  1994  The Seductive Allure of  EEO.  In Grieve, N and 
Burns, A., (eds.) Australian Women. Contemporary Feminist Thought. 
Melbourne. Oxford University Press. pp. 215-224

Walker, J. C., 1988   Louts and Legends: Male youth culture in an inner 
city school. Sydney, Allen and Unwin.

Walker, L.M., 1989 Australian Maid. Sex, Schooling and Social Class. 
Sydney, Macquarie University, Ph.d Thesis.

Walker, L.M., 1993  Girls, Schooling and Subcultures of Resistance. In 
White, R. (ed), 
Youth Subcultures: Theory, History and the Australian Experience. 
Hobart. National Clearing for Youth Studies. pp. 144-150

Willis, P. 1977  Learning to Labour. How working class kids get working 

class jobs. Farnborough.  Saxon House

Yates, L., 1986 "Theorising Inequality Today." British Journal of 
Sociology of Education. No 7, 2, pp. 119-34.

Yates, L., 1993  The Education of Girls: Policy, Research and the 
Question of Gender. Hawthorn. ACER.



Acknowledgement
My thanks to Scott Poynting for his helpful comments on an earlier 
draft of this paper.

(1) For an incisive critique of the use of the concept of self-esteem in 
schooling see Kenway and Willis's excellent collection of articles in 
their misleadingly entitled book Hearts and Minds: Self -esteem and the 
Schooling of Girls.

(2)  Gliksman's article is just one of many articles in the mass media in 
the past year which are claiming that men are the losers in the `war of 
the sexes'.  At parliamentary state level their arguments that men are 
just as disadvantaged as women are being taken seriously.  See Foster, 
1994.

(3) Beynon reports only one case of a woman teacher using violence 
(1989:193).

(4) I have written in detail about these offences elsewhere. Samuel, 1983 
and 1984; Walker, 1993.

(5) See Kenway (1990:63) for the political changes in key words in 
Commonwealth education policy documents between 1973 and 1988,


